UCSF

UC San Francisco Previously Published Works

Title

Securing Smokefree Laws Covering Casinos and Bars in Louisiana via Messaging, Continuous Campaigning and Health Coalitions

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/9vv5m7x5

Journal

International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 19(7)

ISSN

1661-7827

Authors

Wakefield, Tanner D Glantz, Stanton A

Publication Date

2022

DOI

10.3390/ijerph19073936

Peer reviewed



MDPI

Article

Securing Smokefree Laws Covering Casinos and Bars in Louisiana via Messaging, Continuous Campaigning and Health Coalitions

Tanner D. Wakefield D and Stanton A. Glantz *D

Center for Tobacco Control Research and Education, University of California, San Francisco, CA 94143-1390, USA; tanner.wakefield@ucsf.edu

* Correspondence: stanton.glantz@sonic.net; Tel.: +1-415-564-4801

Abstract: In this paper, we examine efforts by health organizations seeking comprehensive smokefree ordinances over Louisiana casinos and bars between 2010 and 2020 to determine best practices for increasing coverage. Bars and casinos remain less protected from secondhand smoke compared to other workplaces in the United States. Casino behavior is compared to the Policy Dystopia Model (PDM), a tobacco industry strategy framework. We performed a historical case study using snowball searches for news on the Access World News Database and the internet. We performed web searches using the names of key actors, organizations, and locations and interviewed nine participants. Starting in 2010, the Louisiana Campaign for Tobacco-Free Living ran ordinance campaigns supplemented by an ongoing statewide smokefree media initiative. Utilizing consistent strategies, including promoting performers as cultural emblems deserving protection, health organizations coalesced in New Orleans during 2014 and Baton Rouge in 2016 and 2017 to pursue ordinances. The coalitions secured ordinances in Louisiana's population and tourism centers despite business resistance. Organizations obtained 30 smokefree laws across Louisiana by 2021. Casinos used PDM strategies to resist ordinances, indicating the framework may predict strategies by non-tobacco entities resisting tobacco control. Louisiana shows that ongoing local campaigns, social justice themes and cultural messaging with coalitions in cities can secure smokefree laws covering casinos and bars and that local ordinance campaigns are a viable method for advancing smokefree protections over those venues in states where the state legislatures are resistant to action.

Keywords: smokefree; industry; regulation; advocacy; tobacco control



Citation: Wakefield, T.D.; Glantz, S.A. Securing Smokefree Laws Covering Casinos and Bars in Louisiana via Messaging, Continuous Campaigning and Health Coalitions. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 2022, 19, 3936. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19073936

Academic Editors: Ashok Kumar, M Amirul I Khan, Alejandro Moreno Rangel and Michał Piasecki

Received: 15 February 2022 Accepted: 23 March 2022 Published: 25 March 2022

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2022 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

1. Introduction

As of January 2022, casinos remain less protected by smokefree laws than other workplaces despite implementation of temporary policies in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. Of 36 U.S. states having smoking restrictions as of October 2021, 20 have prohibited smoking in casinos and 30 in bars [1]. COVID-19 led to commercial casinos in New Jersey [2], Pennsylvania [3] and Michigan [4] and over 160 sovereign tribal casinos implementing temporary smokefree indoor air policies, starting debates on making them permanent. In November 2021, the Navajo Nation made all its casinos permanently smokefree as part of a larger clean indoor air law [5].

The years-long battle for smokefree laws in Louisiana helped lay the foundation for local ordinances there covering bars and casinos. The 2006 Louisiana Smoke-Free Air Act, passed with support from advocates who had sought to replace ineffective statewide smokefree laws since 2001, exempted bars and casinos [6]. The Coalition for a Tobacco-Free Louisiana (CTFLA), consisting of national and state health organizations, accepted the exemptions to avoid political resistance. Significantly, the law repealed state preemption of stronger local ordinances enacted with tobacco industry support. Since the 2006 law did not cover all workplaces and political inertia at the state level prevented comprehensive

statewide smokefree legislation, health organizations pursued local smokefree ordinances starting in 2011 to extend smokefree policy coverage to bars and casinos. Louisiana's nonprofit tobacco control program, Louisiana Campaign for Tobacco-Free Living (TFL), working with national, state and local organizations (including as a member of CTFLA), secured 30 local laws between 2011 and 2021 [7] despite resistance from the bar and gaming industries. The local smokefree ordinance battles in Louisiana provide insight into overcoming political opposition and securing smokefree laws for workplaces not yet protected by state laws.

To understand the success of campaigns pursuing comprehensive local smokefree ordinances covering bars and casinos in Louisiana, we analyzed the efforts of advocates and health organizations to pass local laws between 2011 and 2021. We found that health organizations overcame industry opposition to smokefree bars and casino interests with innovative campaigns expanding upon established smokefree organizing tactics [8–12] (extended and consistent media campaigns and news media engagement on secondhand smoke, messaging focusing on health and workplace protection, multilevel alliances, local organizing and countering industry claims) by integrating jazz musicians in messaging and campaign events to highlight how smokefree laws would protect employees as well as promote local culture.

This paper also tests the applicability of the Policy Dystopia Model [13] (PDM) for predicting non-tobacco industry behavior against smoking restriction laws. The PDM is a framework that was developed to understand tobacco industry discursive and instrumental strategies against taxes and advertising restriction legislation. Discursive strategies outlined by the PDM focus on predicting secondary adverse social and economic outcomes of tobacco control legislation while instrumental strategies include coalition building, litigation, information management and policy interference to support tobacco industry positions. While the model was created by analyzing tobacco industry behavior against tax increases and advertising restrictions, it has been used to interpret tobacco industry opposition to smokefree laws in countries outside the United States [11,14]. The tobacco industry mobilized opposition nationally against smokefree policies in bars and casinos since the 1990s by arguing smokefree laws harmed those businesses in order to develop alliances with trade associations [15,16]. We compared casino industry behavior directed against smokefree ordinances in New Orleans and Baton Rouge to categories of arguments and strategies outlined by the PDM to determine if a non-tobacco industry would use tactics established by the model when opposing tobacco control policies. Louisiana's experience shows that the PDM can be used to understand and anticipate gaming industry tactics against smokefree policies.

2. Materials and Methods

We performed a case study to understand health organization tactics and activities around passing local smokefree laws in Louisiana that combined information from the documentary record with key informant interviews. Snowball searches [17] were conducted for news on the Access World News Database, Google, and websites for the *Times-Picayune*/nola.com (New Orleans) and *The Advocate* (Baton Rouge) between 2000 and 2020. Search terms included "smoking," "smoking restrictions," and "ordinance," followed by searches of key actors, organizations and locations. Key actors were those involved as campaign officials, operatives or representatives from business, government or advocacy organizations supporting or opposing smokefree ordinances. Key organizations were industry associations, businesses and health organizations that were involved in smokefree advocacy or policy campaigns as supporters or opponents, while locations were places where smokefree legislation was debated. News stories were read and cited if they added context or information on campaign activities, attitudes, messaging or strategies to local smokefree ordinance battles.

Interviews were conducted with employees from 3 national and 4 state health organization representatives. Participants were approached if they served as health organization

staff involved in local ordinance efforts, media messaging or were campaign officials in the New Orleans or Baton Rouge smokefree law campaigns in Louisiana. Interviews were performed under a protocol approved by the UCSF Committee on Human Research. We did not track who declined interviews, nor did we approach opponents of smokefree legislation for interviews since the focus of our research was on health organization strategies. Interview questions were unstructured and questions were developed organically based on information collected during research and prior interviews. Interviews were transcribed. TW and SAG have interacted with some of the interviewees at public health meetings. Two interviewees (Cynthia Hallett and Jennifer Cofer) serve on the external advisory committee for the UCSF Center for Tobacco Control Research and Education.

Our paper particularly analyzes smokefree battles in New Orleans and Baton Rouge. Both cities warranted focus because they are the largest population and tourism centers within Louisiana, they manifested the most intense efforts by casino entities to defeat smokefree coalitions and smokefree legislation, and represented the largest deployments of health organizations' planning, coalition building and resources. New Orleans and Baton Rouge were two of three jurisdictions among the 30 towns and cities that prohibited smoking in bars and casinos in Louisiana that had operating casinos at the time the law was being debated.

We analyzed gaming industry behavior from smokefree ordinance campaigns in New Orleans and Baton Rouge to determine similarities and differences with tobacco industry tactics outlined by the PDM. We compared data to the PDM's discursive and instrumental categories and subcategories. Arguments and activities that matched the PDM were placed in the corresponding category.

There are two reference lists for this paper. The references enclosed in square brackets and preceded with "S" refer to original source materials and appear in the Supplement File.

3. Results

3.1. Laying the Groundwork with a Focused Media Campaign

TFL launched a paid advertising and social media campaign "Let's Be Totally Clear" in 2010 to advocate for employees and musicians' rights to smokefree air [18]. The campaign directed viewers to TFL's website with advocacy resources [19]. Rebranded as "Healthier Air For All" in 2012 according to one interviewee [20], the campaign generated capacity for ordinances.

3.2. Local Campaigns Build Support

TFL initially won comprehensive ordinances in localities without significant gaming industry presence, beginning in Alexandria in 2011 [21] after it responded favorably to TFL's media campaign and grassroots education efforts according to one interviewee [22]. TFL organized smokefree events, provided promotional packages to bars and bingo halls and advertised on billboards and social media. One interviewee stated that TFL conducted air quality studies finding hazardous secondhand smoke (SHS) levels in local bars, prepared packets for lawmakers and recruited and trained speakers for hearings [22]. A law was passed, and TFL ran local ads to assist with its implementation [23].

Five additional municipalities adopted ordinances between 2012 and 2014 (Table 1), providing experience to pursue laws in New Orleans, Baton Rouge and elsewhere. While most locations that adopted comprehensive smokefree legislation covering bars and casinos did not host casinos such as New Orleans or Baton Rouge, the laws generated momentum and normalization for prohibiting smoking in places that had casinos.

Table 1. Localities in Louisiana with 100% Smokefree Laws including Casinos [7,24,25].

Year	Number of Cities that Adopted Smokefree Law Covering Casinos	Number of Cities with Casinos	City
2012	2	0	Alexandria
	2		Woodworth
2014	4	0	Cheneyville
			Monroe
			Ouachita Parish
			West Monroe
	3	1	Hammond
2015			New Orleans *
			Abbeville
2016	1	0	Bogalusa
2017	5	1	Glenmora
			Lafayette Parish
			Town of Lecompte
			Baton Rouge/East Baton Rouge Parish *
			Colfax
2018	2	0	Roseland
			Village of McNary
	12	0	Fenton
			Boyce
2019			Cullen
			Ruston
			Pineville
			Ponchatoula
			Haynesville
			Natchez
			Reeves
			Oak Grove
			Athens
			Angie
2020	1	1	Shreveport *

^{*} Casino operating when ordinance was being considered.

TFL conducted research and ran its media campaign in New Orleans to generate support for an ordinance. It produced five studies on SHS and air quality, the economy and health relevant to New Orleans between 2011 and 2014 [26,27] using "Healthier Air for All and an affiliated statewide smokefree concert series held there in May 2014 [28].

3.3. Smokefree NOLA

In August 2014, CTFLA members formed Smokefree NOLA (the acronym for New Orleans) (Table 2). Four interviewees recalled that the coalition formed after New Orleans councilmember LaToya Cantrell told health organizations she was introducing a compre-

hensive ordinance [29,30]. Smokefree NOLA (SFNOLA) shared TFL's statewide media campaign's themes and branding [23,31].

Table 2. Composition of the Smokefree NOLA and Smoke-Free East Baton Rouge Coalitions [27,29,30,32].

	Smokefree NOLA	Smoke-Free East Baton Rogue
	American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network	American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network
	American Heart Association	Red Team
	American Lung Association	American Lung Association
National Health Voluntaries	Americans for Nonsmokers' Rights	Americans for Nonsmokers' Rights Foundation
	Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids	Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids
	March of Dimes	March of Dimes
	Tobacco-Free Living/Louisiana Public Health Institute	Tobacco-Free Living/Louisiana Public Health Institute
	Louisiana Comprehensive Cancer Control Partnership	Musicians for a Smoke-Free Louisiana
Louisiana Organizations	Oschner Health Systems	National Association of Social Workers Louisiana Chapter
	Louisiana Cultural Economy Foundation	Louisiana Budget Project
	LSU Tobacco Control Initiative	_
	Smoking Cessation Trust	-
Local Organizations	Communities of Color Network	SEIU Local 21 LA
-	Fresh Campus Campaign	_

SFNOLA branding celebrated New Orleans's culture and musical heritage while linking with Healthier Air For All [23,29,31,33] (Figure 1). One interviewee stated SFNOLA recruited musician spokespersons through the Louisiana Cultural Economy Foundation [34], which helped performers obtain economic assistance and healthcare [35]. TFL had partnered with the foundation since 2011 to hold smokefree music events [34]. Musicians wrote letters and attended hearings and campaign events [36].



Figure 1. Smokefree NOLA Campaign Logo used the fleur-de-lis, a symbol of New Orleans' French origins, and a trumpet, reflecting the city's jazz legacy.

SFNOLA held "Smoke-Free Week 2.0" in November 2014 to promote smoking restrictions [37] during the American Public Health Association's (APHA) annual meeting (around 12,000 attendees [38]) in New Orleans [39]. The ordinance was introduced on the last day of Smoke-Free Week [37,40].

SFNOLA leveraged APHA's meeting to press for legislation [29,30], with four interviewees recalling the coalition persuading APHA to declare it would not meet again in New Orleans unless the city adopted an ordinance meeting APHA's smokefree meetings policy [41]. The American Heart Association, which held a large meeting (17,000 attendees [42]) in New Orleans every few years also threatened to avoid the city until a law was enacted [43].

SFNOLA organized promotions to engage the public. During Smoke-Free Week 2.0 it held a traditional New Orleans second line parade [44] that rallied for the ordinance at APHA's meeting [45]. According to two interviewees, the coalition hosted smokefree events at LGBT and African-American bars, industry nights for service employees and placed announcements in churches [30]. It held a townhall [30,46], prayer breakfast and rally in January [46] and other events promoted on TFL's Healthier Air for All website [36].

SFNOLA obtained USD 2.8 million in earned media by February 2015 [47] and funded advertising using partner contributions.

3.4. Business Opposition

Gaming, bar and restaurant entities formed the Freedom to Choose Coalition to oppose the ordinance. One founder, Harrah's [48], operated Louisiana's only land-based casino. Other participants were the Louisiana Amusement and Music Operators Association, Louisiana Video Gaming Association, Louisiana Casino Association [49], French Quarter Business League, Louisiana Restaurant Association (LRA) and Louisiana Association of Wholesalers (LAW) [49]. LRA helped the tobacco industry resist statewide smokefree legislation in the 1980s and 1990s [6]. Altria and other tobacco companies sponsored LAW in 2015 [50] and its executive director worked for Philip Morris as a coordinator during the 1990s [51,52]. LAW's director also had Altria (Philip Morris) as his lobbying firm's client [53].

New Orleans' vapers fought to exclude e-cigarettes from the ordinance [6], including speaking at the subcommittee hearing. According to two interviewees, local e-cigarette retailers formed the Louisiana Association of Electronic Cigarette Retailers (LAECR) to oppose the ordinance [30]. An out-of-state retailer [54] and the national Consumer Advocates for Smoke Free Alternatives Association [55] supplemented LAECR with action alerts encouraging e-cigarette advocates to attend town halls and contact lawmakers.

3.5. Hearings

The New Orleans City Council considered the ordinance at a subcommittee hearing on 7 January [56] and a full hearing on 22 January [57].

The subcommittee started with a panel of health experts, a musician and a nightclub owner who testified on SHS's dangers [56], countered economic harm claims and argued workers lacked choice regarding working in smoke. TFL provided councilmembers with briefs containing studies on air quality, SHS exposure, health effects, and the economic impact of smokefree laws [26,56].

At the hearings, health professionals, health organization representatives and residents supported the ordinance after being prepared by SFNOLA according to two interviewees [30]. They highlighted policy benefits, refuted economic harm claims [56,57], and argued smokefree laws protected employees and performers and their cultural contributions. They argued ventilation and smoking areas could not protect people from SHS and that e-cigarettes were underregulated and contained harmful components in aerosols.

Freedom to Choose argued the ordinance would harm businesses and employees, reduce tourism, lower tax revenue, drive customers to neighboring casinos and limit choice [56,57].

Harrah's contracted with the state for its gaming license [58] and had a city lease [59]. The state contract prevented employment below 2455, while the lease required enhanced severance packages for employees terminated below 2550 [59]. Harrah's claimed resulting revenue losses justified reducing employment required by its contract [56], a number it wanted lowered since 2007 [60].

Vaping proponents tried excluding e-cigarettes from the ordinance, arguing e-cigarettes are healthier than cigarettes and aid cessation [56]. They questioned research [56] and referenced statements from public health officials supporting legal access to e-cigarettes or their harm reduction potential including FDA Center for Tobacco Products Director Mitch Zeller and UK Royal College of Physicians Tobacco Advisory Group Chair John Britton [56]. LAECR referenced a World Health Organization letter advocating against prohibiting e-cigarettes [56]. (We could not locate any such letter.) LAECR accused the Council of succumbing to threats of losing conferences [57].

The Council unanimously adopted the ordinance on 22 January 2015 [57], effective 22 April [61].

3.6. Health Organizations Support Implementation despite Industry Resistance

SFNOLA members assisted with implementation. According to two interviewees, Americans for Nonsmokers' Rights (ANR), a national organization, organized a meeting between the New Orleans Health Department and southern health officials to learn implementation strategies [29]. Four interviewees recalled that ANR helped fund the department's implementation website and toolkits [29,30,36]. SFNOLA provided promotional materials to casinos and bars, advertised and sent education teams to local events.

Harrah's resisted the ordinance, announcing in March 2015 that it sought exemptions to its contract because of expected revenue declines [62]. It offered to create smoking sections [63] and offered cessation services and smoking education to employees and customers to be exempted [63]. Harrah's claimed the law threatened its lease payments and USD 3.6 million annually to New Orleans [63]. Harrah's claimed it could renegotiate its lease if the city refused, which city officials rejected [62].

Harrah's and 54 other bars, restaurants and strip clubs filed a class action lawsuit against the ordinance, claiming procedural errors and that the legislation was vague [64]. The court dismissed the case [65].

Harrah's partnered with a state senator to introduce legislation allowing renegotiation of its state contract [60,66], including reducing Harrah's employment requirement [67]. The Senate Judiciary Committee delayed consideration after a member found New Orleans officials were unaware of the attempted employment reduction [67]. New Orleans' officials opposed the bill; the Committee rejected it [60].

The State Legislature's Joint Budget Committee twice refused to renew the Louisiana Gaming Control Board's contract with New Orleans for hosting Harrah's, slowing USD 3.6 million [68], as threatened by Harrah's [63]. Altria and Harrah's shared lobbyists supported Harrah's request with the committee [68], but the contract was renewed without change.

Health organizations did not join this debate.

Harrah's complied with New Orleans' ordinance upon effect in April 2015 [69], but blamed it for revenue declines in May, June and August 2015 compared to the prior year; Harrah's' profits increased in July and September [70].

Health organizations contested Harrah's economic assertions. TFL released a study in July 2015 finding Harrah's was experiencing a 10-year revenue decline because of unrelated factors [71]. Harrah's failed to resist the law, eventually building outdoor smoking courtyards for gaming [72].

A June 2015 air quality study found that hazardous indoor air quality improved to safe levels [73].

3.7. Forming Another Coalition for Baton Rouge in 2016

Louisiana's state capitol, Baton Rouge, and its parish, East Baton Rouge, have a consolidated government [74]. Health organizations, many involved in CTFLA and SFNOLA, formed the Smoke-Free East Baton Rouge Coalition (SFEBR; Table 2) to pursue an ordinance.

A community meeting launched the campaign in January 2016 [75]. A SFEBR representative spoke to the local Rotary about protecting employees from SHS [76] and SFEBR hosted smokefree events, including a happy hour, karaoke night and music performance [77]. The American Association of Retired Persons Louisiana Chapter, Miss Louisiana, Baton Rouge musicians [78] and local hospitals and medical groups endorsed the coalition [79,80].

SFEBR spent approximately USD 300,000 on advertising in its first six months for radio, billboards, social media and television [81]. The coalition disseminated SHS facts, articles on smokefree policies, casino employee testimonials and action alerts via social media [77,82].

3.8. Opposition

Gaming industry resistance started in March 2016. L'Auberge Casino owner, Pinnacle Entertainment, claimed the law would reduce income and tax revenue, referencing fallen profits after smoking bans [83,84]. In April, as hearings neared, Baton Rouge's three casinos claimed they expected the ordinance to inflict economic harm, reduce tax revenues, disadvantage them with smoking venues and potentially reduce their purchases from local vendors [85]. They argued that SHS was not problematic in employee surveys and the ordinance would harm workers by lowering business and tips [85].

3.9. Hearings

East Baton Rouge's Metro-Parish Council considered the ordinance in April 2016 [86]. Health organization representatives, doctors, nurses, entertainers, faith leaders and casino employees asserted the ordinance protected personal rights and health and did not harm businesses, particularly casinos.

Gaming officials and workers testified that smokefree laws harmed casino and tax revenue and reduced purchases from local vendors [86]. They argued that working in SHS was a choice and asserted that ventilation made the ordinance unnecessary, a common tobacco industry argument [16,86]; ventilation cannot prevent harmful SHS exposure [87]. L'Auberge employees and officials claimed workers desiring smokefree areas were accommodated [86]. The Council voted six to six, defeating the ordinance [86].

3.10. Pursuing Ordinances throughout Louisiana

Municipalities, many with TFL's assistance, won ordinances in seven Louisiana communities between 2015 and 2017 (Table 1) to build capacity [6].

3.11. The Second Baton Rouge Campaign in 2017

SFEBR announced in May 2017 that it would pursue another ordinance [88]. and in June, 7 out of 12 East Baton Rouge Metro-Councilmembers co-sponsored legislation [89].

The coalition disseminated information, secured endorsements and held events to support the ordinance. It released a poll showing local women supported a law by 79% and college educated women supported the law by 69% [90]. SFEBR organized a smokefree bar night, happy hours, music performances, a comedy night and a dance night, and circulated flyers, informational videos, tobacco health statistics, news, blog posts and lawmakers' contact information [77,82]. It also partnered with Miss Black Louisiana U.S. Ambassador LeighAnna Kingvalsky for promotional efforts [77,91], Three ordinance sponsors participated in a local radio show [92–94]. SFEBR secured letters in the Baton Rouge *Advocate* [91,95] and released an air quality study on local casinos and bars finding unhealthy air conditions [96].

3.12. Hearings

The Baton Rouge Metro-Parish Council considered the second ordinance in June [97] and August 2017 [98].

Coalition members, health representatives, city employees, performers, bar industry members and locals supported the ordinance [97,98]. They highlighted SHS's harms and costs, asserted the right to smokefree workplaces, discussed local bars and casinos' poor air quality and how smokefree policies improved public health. Proponents countered claims that restrictions harm income and that ventilation systems "solve" SHS. They reported 20 states and various localities prohibited smoking in casinos.

Opponents argued smokefree laws cost jobs, profits, employee income and tax revenue. They asserted customers and employees chose to frequent casinos [97,98] while claiming workers wanting smokefree environments were accommodated, that most employees did not work in smoking areas, and that ventilation protected people.

Baton Rouge lawmakers approved the ordinance with an effective date of 1 June 2018 [98].

SFEBR supported implementation by promoting the law and SHS's harmfulness on social media, sponsoring events [77,99], producing implementation toolkits [100] and educating Baton Rouge police about the ordinance [101]. An air quality survey conducted a month after implementation found a 98.8% improvement in air quality in places that previously allowed smoking [102].

4. Discussion

Louisiana illustrates how health organizations can shift to local campaigns to secure ordinances covering bars and casinos when state progress is blocked. Local governments are more responsive to constituents where the tobacco industry [103] and other sectors [104] have less influence on policymaking. After state smoking restrictions stagnated following 2006, Louisiana health organizations pursued local comprehensive ordinances covering casinos and bars, enabled by the 2006 repeal of preemption. Louisiana organizations sustained their partnerships after 2006, allowing deployment of an existing coalition network that facilitated cooperation [105] to pass comprehensive local ordinances over business resistance. Starting in 2011, TFL secured ordinances using policy campaigns supported by its "Let's Be Totally Clear/Healthier Air for All" media initiative. Efforts to pass local smokefree ordinances in Louisiana serve as a model for passing comprehensive protections in states that currently lack statewide smokefree protections for bars and casinos because of political resistance at the state legislature, as long as they are not preempted by state law.

4.1. A Theoretical Framework: The Policy Dystopia Model

The PDM [13] identifies two forms of resistance, discursive and instrumental. Discursive arguments seek to cast regulation as economically harmful to the economy or society, as criminalizing or crime generating, are unbeneficial to public health, regressive, ineffective, beneficial to undeserving interests and a form of government overreach as well as harmful to business interests and employees. Instrumental tactics include funneling information to the public that benefits the industry's image and position, hides its role in information sharing, weakens public health organizations' claims and standing and portrays the regulation as ineffective. Other instrumental strategies include recruiting or manufacturing allies, breaking public health alliances, suing and directly interfering in the policy process.

Louisiana indicates the gaming industry, which has opposed smoking restrictions in partnership with the tobacco industry [16], deployed PDM tactics (Table 3). In New Orleans and Baton Rouge, they claimed the ordinances would inflict economic and tax harm while denying their effectiveness. Harrah's formed a coalition, participated in a class action lawsuit and interfered in legislative and contractual processes in attempts to block the New Orleans ordinance. None of the casinos in New Orleans or Baton Rouge used PDM strategies such as discursive arguments that smokefree policies benefited undeserving groups or

inadvertently harmed public health, nor did they engage in illicit trade. Gaming industry strategies indicate that, similar to the tobacco industry, they seek external institutional lanes to failing policy venues where they have more influence. Louisiana shows that the PDM can be used to understand industry opposition to smokefree laws inside and outside the Unites States [11,14], not just opposition to advertising restrictions and taxes, which were used to develop the PDM.

4.2. Health Coalition Effectiveness in Countering Industry Political Influence

TFL's ongoing "Healthier Air for All" media campaign on the effects of SHS [106] and social justice themes [107] facilitated ordinance campaigns across Louisiana. TFL supplemented these general messages with SHS-impacted musicians and other performers to equate smokefree environments to preserving local culture, while also messaging the need for workplace protections. Focusing on policy solutions through those impacted by a policy change reoriented the media narrative from victim responsibility to a public issue [108]. Cobranded local campaigns tied smoking restrictions to a statewide movement, using norm changes to enable victories.

In Louisiana, as in other successful campaigns inside [8,9] and outside [10,11] the United States, joining with health organizations at higher political levels provided resources and expertise to combat well-financed and coordinated industry resistance. Louisiana's framing around musicians and performers, workers and customers in an adult rights and cultural context, as opposed to youth as was conducted in Duluth Minnesota [8], facilitated the passage of stronger ordinances than in Duluth, where focusing on youth led to weak restrictions allowing smoking sections in restaurants, exemptions for some restaurants and smoking in bars.

SFNOLA and SFEBR's aggressive media engagement via events and outreach as well as advertisements countered casino industry claims of economic harm and highlighted the need to protect workers. This experience is consistent with Mexico City, where a coalition of international and state organizations obtained and defended a smokefree law [10]. The Mexico City campaign, similar to the Louisiana campaigns, had dedicated legislative champions and promoted the protective and beneficial qualities of smokefree laws. Comparing local campaigns in Louisiana, El Paso [9] and Mexico City [10] to Duluth [8] indicates that consistent media outreach, messaging around worker and public protection, collaborating with strong legislative champions, countering opponents' economic arguments and relying on support from larger health organizations are essential to campaigns seeking comprehensive legislation.

4.3. Limitations

This paper relies on interviews and testimony from people involved with government and health organizations. Our findings from interviews may be influenced by personal bias, as not all health organization participants were interviewed, or by recall bias since years have passed from the events covered. Interviews were conducted between 2014 and 2017, so subjects could have forgotten or recalled details incorrectly. We were unable to obtain detailed funding information for local campaigns in Louisiana, preventing analysis of the financial asymmetry between smokefree proponents and opponents. We relied on news coverage and hearings to analyze bar and gaming industry behavior, because in the past, representatives from these groups consistently declined to be interviewed. We may have missed clandestine tobacco industry involvement.

Table 3. Comparison of the Policy Dystopia Model and use of its Tobacco Industry Discursive and Instrumental Strategies by the Gaming Industry in Major Louisiana Policy Battles [6,13].

	Themes	New Orleans	Baton Rouge
Discursive	Unanticipated Costs to Economy and Society	 Harms casino revenue Harms tax revenue Harms tourism Reduces funding for law enforcement 	 Harms casino revenue Harms tax revenue Harms local vendors dependent on casinos Business choice
	Unintended Benefits to Undeserving Groups	Not used	Not used
	Unintended Costs to Public Health	Not used	Not used
	Denial of Intended Public Health Benefits	Not used	 Ventilation systems already clean air Majority of establishments are nonsmoking Casino employees are accommodated Customers can attend casinos that permit no smoking if they desire Not a workplace that all members of the public must frequent (grocery stores for example) Secondhand smoke studies are unreliable and lack quality
	Expected Industry Costs *	Casino employees will lose income and work hoursCasino employees will lose jobs	Casino employees will lose incomeCasino employees will lose jobs
Instrumental	Coalition Management	- Harrah's helped form the Freedom to Choose Coalition.	Not used
	Information Management	- Repeatedly blamed smokefree ordinance for revenue declines	Not used
	Direct Involvement and Influence in Policy	 Threats by Harrah's to renegotiate contract with New Orleans and the State Legislation to renegotiate Harrah's contract and reduce employment Louisiana gaming board delays casino contract approval 	Not used
	Litigation	Harrah's and its allies filed a lawsuit to repeal New Orleans' smokefree law	Not used
	Illicit Trade	Not used	Not used

^{*} The Policy Dystopia Model was built using the tobacco industry's behavior for its marketing and tax policy efforts, and this category was specifically labeled for the tobacco industry. We modified the label to refer to the casino industry.

5. Conclusions

Louisiana health organizations secured 30 local smokefree laws covering casinos and bars, including in New Orleans and Baton Rouge, between 2011 and 2021. Louisiana's experience indicates that effective established strategies for enacting smokefree laws (a sustained media campaign, local organizing, polling and countering industry claims) can be combined with an emphasis on worker protections and local culture to mount successful campaigns to enact smokefree laws.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, T.D.W. and S.A.G.; methodology, T.D.W. and S.A.G.; software: NA; validation: NA; formal Analysis, T.D.W. and S.A.G.; investigation, T.D.W.; resources: S.A.G.; data curation, T.D.W.; writing—original draft preparation, T.D.W.; writing—review and editing, T.D.W. and S.A.G.; visualization: NA; supervision, S.A.G.; project administration, S.A.G.; funding acquisition, S.A.G. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This work was supported by a National Cancer Institute grant R01CA061021, the National Institute on Drug Abuse Cancer grant R01DA043950 and the William Cahan Professorship to Glantz from the Flight Attendant Medical Research Institute. The funding agencies played no role in the conduct of the research or preparation of the manuscript.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Interviews were conducted under protocol 10-01262, approved by the UCSF Committee on Human Research.

Informed Consent Statement: All interviewees granted informed consent.

Data Availability Statement: Interviews have been deposited in the UCSF Tobacco Control Archive, maintained by Archives and Special Collections at the UCSF Library. All other materials are publicly available at the cited sources.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship and/or publication of this article. Glantz serves as a consultant to the World Health Organization on other projects.

References

- 1. No Author. Summary of 100% Smokefree State Laws and Population Protected by 100% U.S. Smokefree Laws. Berkeley: American Nonsmokers' Rights Foundation; 2021 updated 1 October 2021. Available online: https://no-smoke.org/wp-content/uploads/pdf/SummaryUSPopList.pdf (accessed on 3 January 2022).
- Johnson, B. Smoking Ban in Atlantic City Casinos due to COVID Ends Sunday. Murphy Wants Permanent ban. 2021. Available online: https://www.nj.com/coronavirus/2021/06/smoking-ban-in-atlantic-city-casinos-due-to-covid-ends-sunday-murphywants-permanent-ban.html (accessed on 10 January 2022).
- 3. Felton, J. Gamblers Light Up in Pennsylvania Casinos with Lifting of Smoking Ban. 2021. Available online: https://triblive.com/local/regional/gamblers-can-again-light-up-in-pennsylvania-casinos-as-smoking-ban-lifts/ (accessed on 10 January 2022).
- 4. Eggert, D. Michigan: No Smoking, 15% Capacity when Detroit Casinos open. 2020. Available online: https://www.fox47news.com/news/local-news/michigan-no-smoking-15-capacity-when-detroit-casinos-open (accessed on 10 January 2022).
- 5. Native News Online Staff. Navajo Nation Bans Indoor Smoking. 2021. Available online: https://nativenewsonline.net/currents/navajo-nation-bans-indoor-smoking-in-public-places (accessed on 11 November 2021).
- 6. Wakefield, T.; Glantz, S. *Blowing Smoke out of the Bayou: The Battle for Tobacco Control in Louisiana*; UCSF, Center for Tobacco Control Research and Education: San Francisco, CA, USA, 2020; Available online: https://escholarship.org/uc/item/1cc903g7#main (accessed on 10 January 2021).
- 7. No Author. Healthier Air for All: Goals and Progress. Tobacco-Free Living. 2022. Available online: https://healthierairforall.org/goals-progress (accessed on 3 January 2022).
- 8. Tsoukalas, T.; Glantz, S.A. The Duluth clean indoor air ordinance: Problems and success in fighting the tobacco industry at the local level in the 21st century. *Am. J. Public Health* **2003**, *93*, 1214–1221. [CrossRef]
- 9. Reynolds, J.H.; Hobart, R.L.; Ayala, P.; Eischen, M.H. Clean indoor air in El Paso, Texas: A case study. *Prev. Chronic Dis.* **2005**, 2, A22.
- 10. Crosbie, E.; Sebrié, E.M.; Glantz, S.A. Strong advocacy led to successful implementation of smokefree Mexico City. *Tob. Control.* **2011**, 20, 64–72. [CrossRef]
- 11. Bhatta, D.N.; Crosbie, E.; Bialous, S.A.; Glantz, S. Defending comprehensive tobacco control policy implementation in Nepal from tobacco industry interference (2011–2018). *Nicotine Tob. Res.* **2020**, 22, 2203–2212. [CrossRef]
- 12. Magzamen, S.; Glantz, S.A. The new battleground: California's experience with smoke-free bars. *Am. J. Public Health* **2001**, *91*, 245–252.

- 13. Ulucanlar, S.; Fooks, G.J.; Gilmore, A.B. The policy dystopia model: An interpretive analysis of tobacco industry political activity. *PLoS Med.* **2016**, *13*, e1002125. [CrossRef]
- 14. Egbe, C.O.; Bialous, S.A.; Glantz, S. Role of stakeholders in Nigeria's tobacco control journey after the FCTC: Lessons for tobacco control advocacy in low-income and middle-income countries. *Tob. Control.* **2019**, *28*, 386–393. [CrossRef]
- 15. Dearlove, J.V.; Bialous, S.A.; Glantz, S.A. Tobacco industry manipulation of the hospitality industry to maintain smoking in public places. *Tob. Control.* **2002**, *11*, 94–104. [CrossRef]
- Mandel, L.L.; Glantz, S.A. Hedging their bets: Tobacco and gambling industries work against smoke-free policies. *Tob. Control.* 2004, 13, 268–276. [CrossRef]
- 17. Anderson, S.J.; McCandless, P.M.; Klausner, K.; Taketa, R.; Yerger, V.B. Tobacco documents research methodology. *Tob. Control.* **2011**, *20* (Suppl. S2), ii8–ii11. [CrossRef]
- 18. Louisiana Cancer Research Consortium. 2010 Annual Report New Orleans: Louisiana Cancer Research Consortium. 2010. Available online: https://www.louisianacancercenter.org/annual-reports/2010 (accessed on 25 January 2017).
- 19. Rudov, L.; McCormick-Ricket, I.; Kingsmill, D.; Ledford, C.; Carton, T. Evaluation recommendations for nonprofit social marketing campaigns: An example from the Louisiana campaign for tobacco-free living. *Int. J. Nonprofit Volunt. Sect. Mark.* **2017**, 22, e1507. [CrossRef]
- 20. Conrad, L.M. Interviewed by Wakefield, T. 23 May 2016.
- 21. No Author. Alexandria Council Bans Smoking in City Bars. The Associated Press. 2011 Updated October 5. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/document-view?p=AWNB&docref=news/13A310311272F238 (accessed on 8 May 2019).
- 22. Gilchrist, J. Interviewed by Barry, R. 22 January 2014.
- 23. No Author. City and Parish Smoke-Free Ordinances. Louisiana Public Health Institute. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20151031011426/http://tobaccofreeliving.org/news/media-campaigns/ordinance/ (accessed on 25 January 2017).
- 24. No Author. Municipalities with Local 100% Smokefree Laws Currently in Effect as of 2 January 2020. Berkeley: American Nonsmokers' Rights Foundation. 2020. Available online: http://no-smoke.org/wp-content/uploads/pdf/100ordlisttabs.pdf (accessed on 25 May 2021).
- 25. Moore, T. Statement from the Louisiana Campaign for Tobacco-Free Living Regarding Shreveport's Smoke-free Ordinance. Louisiana Public Health Institute. 2020 updated June 18. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20201020084729/http://tobaccofreeliving.org/news/press-releases/statement-from-the-louisiana-campaign-for-tobacco-free-living-regarding-shreveports-smoke-free-ordinance (accessed on 21 January 2021).
- No Author. New Orleans Data Briefs. Louisiana Campaign for Tobacco-Free Living; 2014 updated December. Available
 online: https://lphi.org/the-latest/the-louisiana-campaign-for-tobacco-free-living-and-well-ahead-announce-new-tobaccodata/ (accessed on 1 January 2016).
- Cofer, J.; Rodas, C.F. Smokefree NOLA. 2016. Available online: https://lphi.org/work/tobacco-prevention-and-control/smoke-free-nola/ (accessed on 12 May 2017).
- 28. Conrad, L.M. Healthier Air for All Partners with WWOZ for Statewide Smoke-Free Concert Series. New Orleans: Cision PRWeb. 2014. Available online: https://healthierairforall.org/the-movement (accessed on 12 May 2017).
- 29. Hallett, C.; Frick, B. Interviewed by Wakefield, T. 25 July 2016.
- 30. Cofer, J.; Hurst, A. Interviewed by Wakefield, T. 14 April 2017.
- 31. No Author. City and Parish Smoke-Free Ordinances. Louisiana Public Health Institute. 2020. Available online: https://tobaccofreeliving.org/media/media-campaigns/city-and-parish-smoke-free-ordinances (accessed on 19 January 2021).
- 32. No Author. Smoke-free East Baton Rouge. Baton Rouge, LA: Smoke-Free East Baton Rouge. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20160915063552/http://www.smokefreeebr.org/ (accessed on 13 December 2016).
- 33. No Author. Smokefree NOLA Twitter Post. Twitter. 2014. Available online: https://twitter.com/SmokeFreeNOLA/status/5409 26090395799552 (accessed on 28 May 2019).
- 34. Richard, K. Interviewed by Wakefield, T. 11 January 2017.
- 35. No Author. History. New Orleans: Louisiana Cultural Economy Foundation. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20160210062324/http://culturaleconomy.org/about/history/ (accessed on 11 May 2017).
- 36. Truth Initiative. Smoke-Free New Orleans. 2015 updated 5 August 2016. Available online: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sdbUYeM1zM8 (accessed on 5 January 2021).
- 37. Rainey, R. New Orleans to kick off Smoke-Free Week 2.0 at City Hall. The Times-Picayune [Serial on the Internet]. 2014. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20150102192218/http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2014/11/new_orleans_to_kick_off_smoke-.html (accessed on 7 December 2016).
- 38. No Author. Frequently Asked Question: APHA 2020 Virtual. American Public Health Association. 2020. Available online: https://www.apha.org/events-and-meetings/annual/frequently-asked-questions (accessed on 21 December 2020).
- 39. No Author. Online Program: APHA 142nd Annual Meeting & Expo Online. American Public Health Association. 2014. Available online: https://apha.confex.com/apha/142am/webprogram/start.html (accessed on 16 May 2017).

- 40. McClendon, R. Proposal Banning Smoking Introduced-Business Coalition Prepared to Fight City Council Plan. The Times-Picayune. (New Orleans). 21 November 2014. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl? ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F151BBFDC63516990 (accessed on 29 October 2020).
- 41. APHA Annual Meeting Opening Session: 'You Are the Heart of Public Health'. Washington: American Public Health Association. 2014. Available online: http://aphaannualmeeting.blogspot.com/2014/11/apha-annual-meeting-opening-session-vou.html (accessed on 16 November 2017).
- 42. No Author. AHA (American Heart Association) Scientific Sessions 2014. 2014. Available online: https://healthmanagement.org/c/cardio/event/aha-american-heart-association-scientific-sessions-2014#:~{}:text=The%20American%20Heart%20 Association\T1\textquoterights%20Scientific,from%20more%20than%20100%20countries (accessed on 21 December 2020).
- 43. No Author. The American Heart Association's Smoke-Free Meeting Policy 2015. 2020 (November 2). Available online: https://playbook.heart.org/the-american-heart-associations-smoke-free-meeting-policy/ (accessed on 2 November 2020).
- 44. McNulty, I. Block Parties In Motion: The New Orleans Second Line Parade. n.d. Available online: http://www.frenchquarter.com/secondline/ (accessed on 21 July 2016).
- 45. APHA. Closing General Session: 'We can make health everyone's business'. American Public Health Association. 2014. Available online: https://aphaannualmeeting.blogspot.com/2014/11/ (accessed on 19 November 2021).
- 46. No Author. SmokeFreeNOLA Facebook Page. Facebook. 2019. Available online: https://www.facebook.com/SmokeFreeNOLA/ (accessed on 29 May 2019).
- 47. Moore, T.; Rodas, C.F.; Smith, O.; Cofer, J. Laying the Groundwork for Smoke-Free NOLA (2015 APHA Annual Meeting & Expo (31 October–4 November 2015). 2015. Available online: https://apha.confex.com/apha/143am/videogateway.cgi/id/72810?recordingid=72810 (accessed on 16 March 2021).
- 48. Goins, B. When Smokers Stay Home. 2015. Available online: http://bestofswla.com/2015/09/03/when-smokers-stay-home/(accessed on 16 May 2017).
- 49. McClendon, R. Smoking Ban Introduced before New Orleans City Council; Cantrell Wants Vote before March 1. The Times-Picayune [serial on the Internet]. 2014. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20141124064811/http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2014/11/smoking_ban_introduced_before.html (accessed on 22 July 2016).
- No Author. Louisiana Association of Wholesalers: Membership Services. Louisiana Association of Wholesalers. 2016. Available
 online: https://web.archive.org/web/20160107062051/https://www.louisianawholesalers.org/Membership.cfm (accessed on 5
 March 2018).
- 51. No Author. ProActive Communications. Field Action Team Campaign 98 National Overview Volume II. January 27 1998. Philip Morris Records; Master Settlement Agreement. Available online: https://www.industrydocumentslibrary.ucsf.edu/tobacco/docs/#id=stcf0167 (accessed on 1 December 2021).
- 52. Proactive Communications. Field Action Team Ally Meeting Reports. June 29 2001. Philip Morris Records; Master Settlement Agreement. Available online: https://www.industrydocumentslibrary.ucsf.edu/tobacco/docs/#id=llwy0177 (accessed on 12 November 2021).
- 53. No Author. Archived Tatman Group Web Page. Baton Rouge: The Tatman Group. 2020. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20200804194517/http://www.tatmangroup.com/our-firm (accessed on 19 January 2021).
- 54. Julie. New Orleans, Louisiana Call To Action: Ordinance Would Ban Vaping Wherever Smoking is Prohibited. 2015. Available online: https://casaa.org/get-involved/state-locator/louisiana/ (accessed on 28 July 2016).
- 55. Woessner, J. New Orleans, Louisiana Call to Action: Ordinance would Ban Vaping Wherever Smoking is Prohibited. CASAA: Consumer Advocates for Smoke-Free Alternatives Association. 2015. Available online: https://casaa.org/education/vaping/historical-timeline-of-electronic-cigarettes/ (accessed on 12 May 2018).
- 56. Community Development Meeting Minutes, Community Development, New Orleans City Council. 7 January 2015. Available online: http://cityofno.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=7&clip_id=1976 (accessed on 5 August 2016).
- 57. Regular City Council Meeting, New Orleans City Council. 22 January 2015. Available online: http://cityofno.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=7&clip_id=1985# (accessed on 5 August 2016).
- 58. No Author. Anti-Smoking Advocates Question Link between New Orleans Ban and Casino Revenue Drop. The Times-Picayune [Serial on the Internet]. 2017. Available online: https://www.nola.com/news/business/article_da72cc1e-1941-562d-a711-f18ce1 60549e.html (accessed on 4 January 2020).
- 59. Eggler, B. Harrah's Gets Earful from Committee-Council Members Say Casino Got Deal, then Broke Promises. The Times-Picayune. (New Orleans). 19 July 2001. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39. 88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info% 3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F0F131BD7283CB0D6 (accessed on 21 December 2020).
- 60. Rainey, R. Harrah's New Orleans Loses Fight to Cut Jobs under Smoking Ban. The Times-Picayune [serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20150716032504/http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/05/arrahs_new_orleans_job-cutting.html (accessed on 3 August 2016).

- 61. Rainey, R. French Quarter Cigar Bar's Permit Fight to Test New Orleans Smoking, Drinking Laws. The Times-Picayune [Serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20150226112528/http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/02/french_quarter_cigar_bars_perm.html (accessed on 25 May 2017).
- 62. Adelson, J. Harrah's Seeks Exemption from Smoking Ban, Says City could Lose Millions. The New Orleans Advocate [Serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: http://www.theadvocate.com/new_orleans/news/politics/article_17365f07-77e3-5ece-b6 9c-6e7c6675db42.html (accessed on 4 August 2016).
- 63. Rainey, R. Harrah's Casino in New Orleans Renews Push to Dodge City Smoking Ban. The Times-Picayune [Serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20170602183248/http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/03/harrahs_casino_in_new_orleans.html (accessed on 4 August 2016).
- 64. Grimm, A. Judge Denies Bar Owners' Bid to Stall New Orleans Smoking Ban. The Times-Picayune [serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20150420150243/http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/04/new_orleans_smoking_ban_lawsui.html (accessed on 3 August 2015).
- 65. Rainey, R. Bars' Lawsuit against New Orleans Smoking Ban Flames out. The Times-Picayune [Serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20150707123924/http://www.nola.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/06/bars_lawsuit_against_new_orlea.html (accessed on 2 November 2020).
- 66. SB236 by Senator Edwin, R. Murray, SB236. Regular Session. Louisiana State Legislature. Available online: http://www.legis.la.gov/Legis/BillInfo.aspx?s=15RS&b=SB236&sbi=y (accessed on 3 April 2021).
- 67. Ballard, M. Harrah's New Orleans wants to reduce staff by 400; Sen. Karen Peterson said city not told of plans. The Advocate [serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/politics/legislature/article_2ff06976-2bb9-570a-97dc-5fb6c3ab2748.html (accessed on 3 August 2016).
- 68. Adelson, J.; Bridges, T. Several Bars, Restaurants Join in Suit to Strike down New Orleans' Smoking Ban. The New Orleans Advocate [Serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: http://www.theadvocate.com/new_orleans/news/politics/article_3eab1ad0-2017-532f-ba8b-713f4ae5d1ae.html (accessed on 3 August 2016).
- 69. Rainey, R. Hope is Not Extinguished in Fight against Smoking Ban. The Times-Picayune. (New Orleans). 23 April 2015. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F154E2ABBD5831480 (accessed on 4 June 2019).
- 70. Buchanan, S. Harrah's Seeks Assistance as it Adjusts to City's Smoking Ban. The Louisiana Weekly [Serial on the Internet]. 2015. Available online: http://www.louisianaweekly.com/harrahs-seeks-assistance-as-it-adjusts-to-citys-smoking-ban/ (accessed on 4 August 2016).
- 71. No Author. TFL Reveals The Real Facts Behind Harrah's Casino Gaming Revenue. [Press Release] New Orleans: Louisiana Public Health Institute; 2015 updated July 24. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20160428003538/http://lphi.org/home2/section/2-158/announcement-archive/view/222/ (accessed on 4 August 2016).
- 72. Chaffin, S. Gambling in the Great Outdoors. 2020. Available online: https://www.casinocenter.com/gambling-in-the-great-outdoors/?utm_source=rss&utm_medium=rss&utm_campaign=gambling-in-the-great-outdoors (accessed on 22 January 2021).
- 73. Travers, M.J.; Vogl, L. New Orleans, Louisiana Indoor Air Quality Study. Buffalo: Roswell Park Cancer Institute, Department of Health Behavior and Air Pollution Exposure Research Laboratory. August 2015. Available online: https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/assets/content/press_office/2015/2015_08_04_nola_aqm.pdf (accessed on 29 December 2020).
- 74. No Author. City of Baton Rogue Parish of East Baton Rouge: Our Government. Baton Rouge: City of Baton Rouge Parish of East Baton Rouge. n.d. Available online: https://www.brla.gov/1062/Our-Government (accessed on 4 January 2019).
- 75. Gallo, A.; Peveto, K. Group Pushing Bar, Casino Smoking Ban in East Baton Rouge includes Doctors, Musicians, Public Officials. The Advocate [Serial on the Internet]. 2016. Available online: http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/article_e1a047 bf-7567-530c-8a92-0225773e6338.html (accessed on 13 December 2016).
- 76. Riegel, S. As Effort to Ban Smoking in Baton Rouge Bars and Casinos gathers Steam, Both Sides Prepare to Face off. Greater Baton Rouge Business Report [Serial on the Internet]. 2016. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20160218091958/https://www.businessreport.com/business/effort-ban-smoking-baton-rouge-bars-casinos-gathers-steam-sides-prepare-face-off (accessed on 5 June 2017).
- 77. No Author. Facebook Page for Tobacco Free Louisiana and Smoke-Free East Baton Rouge. Facebook. 2019. Available online: https://www.facebook.com/TobaccoFreeLouisiana/ (accessed on 6 June 2019).
- 78. WAFB Staff. Campaign to Make EBR Smoke Free Gains Several Endorsements 2016. Available online: http://www.wafb.com/story/31192375/campaign-to-make-ebr-smoke-free-gains-several-endorsements (accessed on 5 June 2017).
- 79. Wester, S.; Fontenot, T.G.; McMillen, E.; Olson, R.; Stevens, T.; Slyter, M. Area Health Professionals Announce Support for Smoke-Free EBR Movement. Baton Rouge, LA. n.d. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20180903135838/http://www.smokefreeebr.org/docs/SFEBR-Hospitals-Letter-of-Support.pdf (accessed on 13 December 2016).
- 80. Burris, A. Area Medical Exectives Back Smoke-Free East Baton Rouge Campaign. Greater Baton Rouge Business Report [Serial on the Internet]. 2016. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20160220102824/https://www.businessreport.com/article/east-baton-rouge-parish-medical-executives-back-smoke-free-east-baton-rouge-campaign (accessed on 5 June 2017).

- 81. Broussard, R. Smoke-free EBR Coalition has Spent Roughly \$300k in Advertising to Push for Full Smoking Ban. Greater Baton Rouge Business Report [Serial on the Internet]. 2016. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20160418085601/https://www.businessreport.com/article/smoke-free-ebr-coalition-spent-roughly-300k-advertising-push-full-smoking-ban (accessed on 5 June 2019).
- 82. No Author. Tobacco Free Louisiana SmokeFree EBR Twitter Page. Twitter. 2019. Available online: https://twitter.com/latobaccofree (accessed on 6 June 2019).
- 83. Broussard, R. L'Auberge Parent Company Exec Says Baton Rouge Smoking Ban could put Casino at Competitive Disadvantage. Greater Baton Rouge Business Report [Serial on the Internet]. 2016. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/2016040412 0043/https://www.businessreport.com/article/lauberge-parent-company-exec-says-baton-rouge-smoking-ban-put-casino-competitive-disadvantage (accessed on 7 June 2017).
- 84. Griggs, T. Casino Says Smoking Ban could cost EBR, State Millions in Tax Revenue. The Advocate [Serial on the Internet]. 2016. Available online: http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/business/article_22ad917c-0f5d-588f-b429-16b16c4a0eb8 .html (accessed on 7 June 2017).
- 85. Gallo, A. Casinos Say Smoking Ban would be Costly; Anti-Smoking Forces Plan Show of Force for Metro Council Vote. The Advocate [Serial on the Internet]. 2016. Available online: http://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/article_17bc4528-c8 48-5647-b324-0418e1f1e9d1.html (accessed on 7 June 2017).
- 86. City of Baton Rouge. 13 April 2016 Metropolitan Council Hearing. Baton Rouge, LA2016 updated April 13. Available online: http://batonrougela.swagit.com/play/04132016-784/#5 (accessed on 5 July 2017).
- 87. American Society of Heating RaA-CEA. ASHRAE Position Document on Environmental Tobacco Smoke; ASHRAE: Atlanta, GA, USA, 2020.
- 88. Gallo, A. Effort Revived to Ban Smoking in Casinos, Bars with Baton Rouge Mayor on Board. The Advocate. (Baton Rouge). 31 May 2017. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F164CBE9994924410 (accessed on 10 June 2019).
- 89. Gallo, A. With Baton Rouge Smoking Ban Apparently on Track, here's Who Supports It, Who'll Enforce It, What It Covers. The Advocate. (Baton Rouge). 8 June 2017. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39.88-2 004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F164F052425142830 (accessed on 11 June 2019).
- 90. Hardy, S. Majority want East Baton Rouge bars, casinos smoke-free, according to poll by ban supporters. The Advocate. (Baton Rouge). 17 June 2017. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F1651FA647669A830 (accessed on 11 June 2019).
- 91. Kingvalsky, L. Letters: Support ban on smoking. The Advocate. (New Orleans). 23 June 2017. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F1653F469EF95F9F0 (accessed on 13 June 2019).
- 92. Engster, J.; Watson, M.; Chad, L. The Jim Engster Show. 2017. Available online: http://talk1073.com/2017/06/20/jim-engster-show-06-20-17-hour-one/?fbclid=IwAR3gyTqXayNt_gGNmxi8QiIDzYPZ2N3Q3_RNcXN2m3RCKBaYOMBcJxePpew (accessed on 14 June 2019).
- 93. Engster, J.; Collins-Lewis, D. Donna Collins-Lewis on the Alton Sterling Tension and the Smoking Ban. Baton Rouge: WRKF. 2017. Available online: https://www.wrkf.org/show/talk-louisiana/2017-07-06/donna-collins-lewis-on-the-alton-sterling-tension-and-the-smoking-ban (accessed on 12 May 2017).
- 94. Engster, J.; Freiberg, B.R. Barbara Reich Freiberg on Smoking Ban Considerations. Baton Rouge: WRKF. 2017 updated June 19. Available online: https://www.wrkf.org/post/barbara-reich-freiberg-smoking-ban-considerations?fbclid=IwAR3yyrU4Xy2 xjDIR-5O0BdxAezAEKb-oS9ez_rp6hq6Djl_jrZDIpV-MZWM#stream/0 (accessed on 18 June 2019).
- 95. Wallace, M. Letters: Smoking ban helps public health. The Advocate. (Baton Rouge, LA). 4 July 2017. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F16579528A0F397B8 (accessed on 13 June 2019).
- 96. Daily Report Staff. Smoke-free EBR unveils new study ahead of council vote. Greater Baton Rouge Business Report [serial on the Internet]. 2017. Available online: https://web.archive.org/web/20170805001436/https://www.businessreport.com/article/smoke-free-ebr-unveils-new-study-ahead-council-vote (accessed on 14 June 2019).
- 97. City of Baton Rouge Parish of East Baton Rouge. 28 June 2017 Metropolitan Council Hearing. 2017. Available online: https://batonrougela.swagit.com/play/06282017-776 (accessed on 12 June 2019).
- 98. 9 August 2017 Metropolitan Council Hearing, Baton Rouge Metropolitan Council. 9 August 2017. Available online: https://batonrougela.swagit.com/play/08092017-828 (accessed on 18 June 2019).
- 99. WBRZ Staff. Baton Rouge Blues Festival releases 2018 lineup. 2018. Available online: http://www.wbrz.com/news/baton-rouge-blues-festival-releases-2018-lineup/ (accessed on 18 June 2019).

- 100. Smoke-Free East Baton Rouge. Smoke-Free Ordinance Toolkit. Baton Rouge: City of Baton Rouge Parish of East Baton Rouge. n.d. updated n.d. Available online: https://www.brla.gov/DocumentCenter/View/4866/EBR-Smoke-Free-Ordinance-Toolkit-PDF (accessed on 18 June 2019).
- 101. Boone, T. Baton Rouge Smoking Ban now in Effect; here's Where You Can, Can't Light Up. The Advocate. (Baton Rouge). 31 May 2018. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl?ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx% 3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F16C4B393A4C25EB0 (accessed on 22 December 2020).
- 102. Jones, T. How Successful is Baton Rouge's Smoking Ban? Indoor Air Pollution Has Dropped Significantly, Report Says. The Advocate. (Baton Rouge). 28 November 2018. Available online: https://infoweb.newsbank.com/apps/news/openurl? ctx_ver=z39.88-2004&rft_id=info%3Asid/infoweb.newsbank.com&svc_dat=AWNB&req_dat=0F8328B6120203A5&rft_val_format=info%3Aofi/fmt%3Akev%3Amtx%3Actx&rft_dat=document_id%3Anews%252F17000C4612EA8F50 (accessed on 22 December 2020).
- 103. Givel, M.S.; Glantz, S.A. Tobacco lobby political influence on US state legislatures in the 1990s. *Tob. Control.* **2001**, *10*, 124–134. [CrossRef]
- 104. Gorovitz, E.; Mosher, J.; Pertschuk, M. Preemption or prevention?: Lessons from efforts to control firearms, alcohol, and tobacco. *J. Public Health Policy* **1998**, *19*, 36–50. [CrossRef]
- 105. Weishaar, H.; Collin, J.; Amos, A. Tobacco control and health advocacy in the European Union: Understanding effective coalition-building. *Nicotine Tob. Res.* **2015**, *18*, 122–129. [CrossRef]
- 106. Goldman, L.K.; Glantz, S.A. Evaluation of antismoking advertising campaigns. JAMA 1998, 279, 772–777. [CrossRef]
- 107. Berg, C.J.; Thrasher, J.F.; O'Connor, J.; Haardorfer, R.; Kegler, M.C. Reactions to smoke-free policies and messaging strategies in support and opposition: A comparison of southerners and non-southerners in the US. *Health Behav. Policy Rev.* **2015**, 2, 408–420. [CrossRef]
- 108. Wallack, L.; Dorfman, L. Media advocacy: A strategy for advancing policy and promoting health. *Health Educ. Q.* **1996**, 23, 293–317. [CrossRef]